Susquehanna Area Regional Airport Authority

Airport Operations Committee

June 24, 2022
Minutes

A meeting of the SARAA Airport Operations Committee was called to order by Mr. Helsel at 8:00 a.m. on Friday, June 24, 2022.  Members of the Committee present were:





       Bennett Chotiner       
               

                  
                                    



            
 

Other members of the Board present were:



James Gross   
        

James Helsel 

William Leonard


Carolyn Van Newkirk

Nelva Wright

   Also attending were: Timothy Edwards (Executive Director), Marshall Stevens (Deputy Executive Director), Michael Moskal (Deputy Director, Finance & Administration), Scott Miller (Deputy Director, Marketing, PR & Advertising), Kevin Bryner (Deputy Director, Information Technology), Belinda Svirbely (Deputy Director, Operations, Security & Public Safety), Lou Pirozzi (Deputy Director, Engineering & Planning), and Camille Springer (Executive Assistant). 
Public Comments:  None.
Minutes:  The minutes of the May 20, 2022, Airport Operations Committee were deemed approved.  

Marketing & Enplanement Report: 
Mr. Miller reported that May 2022 CXY Operations were down 24% vs May 2021, and down 3% vs May 2019.  YTD CXY Operations were down 22% vs 2021 and up 5% vs. 2019.  May 2022 MDT Operations were up 4% vs May 2021 and down 6% vs May 2019.  YTD MDT Operations were up 4% vs 2021 and down 3% vs 2019.  May 2022 Air Cargo Tonnage declined 19% vs May 2021 and was down 8% vs May 2019.  YTD Air Cargo Tonnage is down 5% vs 2021 and up 5% vs 2019.  Air Freight is slowing as UPS cargo was down 14% YTD, and FedEx was down 11%.  DHL was up 524% as service started in May 2021.  May 2022 Enplanements were up 10% vs budget and at 81% of May 2019.  YTD Enplanements were up 1% vs budget and at 83% of 2019.  The week of 6/6 was the busiest since the pandemic, with three weeks over 13,000 weekly enplaned.  The AA schedule has been booked into October at higher levels than planned.  The current projection could be 610,000 – 615,000 enplaned, or 2.3% above budget.  
Marketing Update:  
Jumpstart Conference:  Mr. Miller attended the Jumpstart Conference in Reno the week of June 13th.  The MDT market is performing well.  However, crew availability, fuel costs and higher fares are concerns.    
TSA Pre-Check:  The TSA Pre-Check event was very successful, with over 700 enrolled over two weeks.  

Marquee Signs:  New marquee signs are being manufactured for FCRA and GRA.
Project Update:

Mr. Pirozzi reported on the following:  
Status of Major Projects: 
Cargo Apron Expansion, Phase 4:   The predrilling for permeation grouting continues.
Obstruction Removal, Phase 3, CXY: A substantial completion inspection was held on May 11, 2022; issued on May 12, 2022.  Monitoring growth prior to final acceptance.
Construct SRE Storage Bldg., FCRA:  The exterior shell is complete and the bituminous apron placed.  The mechanical installations started.

Construct South Apron, GRA:  The contractor drained the pond and continues with site drainage installations.

Escalator Replacement:  The VDA provided NTP on June 1, 2022.  The onsite kickoff meeting was held on June 8, 2022.  The design will incorporate passenger detection and energy efficiencies.
Water Plant PFOS Remediation Upgrade:  The PennVEST loan application was submitted on April 29, 2022. PennVEST awarded a $6.7 million principal forgiveness load.  Initiated settlement process and preparing for public bidding.
Airport Drive Phase 3B, Third St. Intersection:  Continue to prepare 90% final design.
Baggage Handling System Control:  VTC provided 30% design documents on June 10, 2022.  The 60% design continues.
Hangar/Pilot Lounge (Design) FCRA:  SARAA is reviewing the 30% design report.
Replace Community Hangar Roof:  The final assessment report was provided on June 17, 2022 and is under SARAA review and comment. 

Operating Lease Agreement for 4 Mowers:

Mr. Edwards reported that this is to approve an operating (FMV) lease agreement for four zero-turn mowers.  This includes three zero-turn mowers to replace the current 2018 models, and one battery-powered zero-turn mower, for a total cost of $17,244/year. The lease agreement will be for a 36-month term.  The annual lease cost is:

Lease Pkg#1 – Ferris Mowers - $12,933/year

Lease Pkg #2 – GreenWorks Mower - $4,310/year  
Funding of the lease for this project will come from the 2022 Operating and Maintenance Budget and was approved as part of the 2022 budget.  The Ferris mowers are on State Contract.  The GreenWorks mower is not on State Contract and is priced below state bidding levels.


There were no objections to forwarding this item to the full Board for approval.

Operating Lease for 2 Electric Maintenance Vehicles: 
Mr. Edwards reported that this is to approve the acquisition of two Electric Maintenance vehicles:  one Crew-Cab flatbed truck, and one (1) Cargo Panel Van utilizing a 48-month operating (FMV) lease for a total of $19,224/year.  The requested vehicles will replace a 2000 compact pickup truck and a 2002 compact SUV.   The annual lease cost is:

Vehicle #1 – Crew-Cab Flatbed Truck - $9,612


Vehicle #2 – Cargo Panel Truck - $9,612

The current vehicles are 22 and 20 years old.  This will be our first adventure into the electric vehicle market and will serve as a testbed for future replacements.  The vehicles are available through State Contract.  This replacement project was included as part of the 2022 SARAA Operating and Maintenance Budget.
There were no objections to forwarding this item to the full Board for approval

CXY Hangar 501 Lease Agreement:
Mr. Edwards reported that this is to authorize the Executive Director to execute a ground lease with Naylor-Adams Aviation d.b.a Cargill Aeronautical to lease Hangar 501 at Capital City Executive Airport.  Building 501, formerly known as the “Hempt Hangar” at CXY is currently vacant having reverted to SARAA’s ownership per the terms of the previous lease.  In May of 2022, SARAA released a Request for Proposals for the reuse of the hangar.  Four entities submitted proposals.  SARAA’s Executive Director, Deputy Executive Director, and Property Manager reviewed the proposals and selected Cargill.  Cargill currently subleases hangar space for the aircraft maintenance operation, but the sublease is not being renewed.  The terms of the lease are as follows:

Term:  Five years plus two five-year options.  


Starting Lease Fee:  $1,400 per month


Rent Increases:  3% annually

In the RFP it was noted that pollution legal liability coverage would be required.  The environmental issue was discussed at length at the meeting and has not yet been resolved.
There were no objections to forwarding this item to the full Board for approval.

Assignment of Terminal Lease at CXY:
Mr. Edwards reported that this is to authorize Executive Director to approve the assignment of the lease and amendments associated with the Terminal Building at Capital City Executive Airport currently leased to Century Engineering, LLC.  The new lessee will be Kleinfelder, Inc.  Kleinfelder purchased Century Engineering in late 2021 and has assumed all the rights and responsibilities, including the lese for the terminal.  The lease term runs through 2027.  Kleinfelder has expressed interest in vacating the building earlier and has held preliminary discussion with SARAA staff.  The agreement includes increases to the Based Rent on a fixed schedule every three years.  
There were no objections to forwarding this item to the full Board for approval as a Consent Calendar item.

GA Airports:
Chambersburg Skydiving Center:  Mr. Stevens reported that he has a meeting with J.R. Sides for an update on the holdover on Monday, June 27th.  Discussion ensued.  
Runway at GRA:  The runway was closed for ten days but has now reopened.
Adjournment:  Mr.  Helsel adjourned the meeting at 9:05 a.m.
Next Meeting:  Friday, June 24, 2022, 8:00 a.m., HIA
Respectfully submitted:

Timothy J. Edwards
Executive Director

Prepared by Camille Springer
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